The Parish of Swansea St Gabriel

Deanery of Afon Tawe (Swansea)

[image: image8.jpg]/.’Ill‘rloﬁl.l:'id'llil!l'llf’f“’

.\\N.\\\\\\~\\\\\\\\\\\\\!\\\~ P 4
et EVEAIINNN J/Il’f«"/i’/f’l‘f‘
PRI EE EAR S L E it 4 rrr e,

Ce e SANNRARNS -

1..‘—..- .
' .
- . --.---;—--—-‘.- o




Diocese of Swansea and Brecon
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Letter of commendation from the Parish Priest

Dear Friends,

Each year our Annual Report reviews and celebrates our life together as the Community of Faith, the Body of Christ, at St Gabriel’s and reflects on the Ministry and Mission that the Lord shares with us in this place.

This regular review of our life and our discipleship is an important part of our following of Christ: it helps us to see how much we have to give thanks for, as well as where necessary change should be made; where, sometimes, we fall short of the demands of the Gospel; and where growth and renewal is needed. 

The newly appointed Archbishop of York has said:

The Church must be more joyful, less anxious, and more effective in sharing the story of the Gospel.  We need to be more like Christ.  Where the Church is flourishing and growing it’s actually because they are not worried about the Church, they are worried about the Gospel and how we live a distinctively Christian life in a way that is good news for the world.  When that happens people become interested. 
So as we report and review the past year let us also reflect on our calling to become the presence of God for others-as individuals and as a Christian community.

I believe the greatest gift that one human being can give to another is the gift of affirmation: the unequivocal knowledge that you are loved.  It is on that foundation that I have built my life, and , for a world where so many people have not received the security and affirmation of that love, I offer not an alternative, but the source and origin and wellspring of love itself-God, who comes to us in the person of his Son Jesus Christ, to give us precisely that love and peace that the world can’t.  (Archbishop Stephen Cottrell)
I commend this Annual Report to you, with grateful thanks to all who contributed to it.

Yours in the service of Christ our Lord,

Father Mark 

Diocesan Vision

A family rooted in Christ,

committed to transforming lives by:

Gathering as God’s people;

Growing more like Jesus;

Going out in the power of the Spirit.

Our Vision prayer

Father, we hold before you

our family in the Diocese of Swansea and Brecon

and we open our hearts and minds to your Spirit;

Bless us as we gather in your name;

Guide us as we grow into the likeness of your Son;

Lead us by your spirit to go out and make disciples of others.

God of our journeying, be our way and our truth and our life,

our beginning and our end.

We pray through Jesus our Lord.  Amen.

Mission statement 

The Parish of St Gabriel’s strives to bear witness to Catholic faith and practice.

As a parish of the Church in Wales, we seek to be a faithful and worshipping community of Christian people promoting our belief in Christ by word and deed.

Pastoral and spiritual care is extended to all, particularly those in special need.  A welcome is extended to anyone who wishes to worship with the Christian community here or who wishes to enjoy the fellowship and friendship we offer through our organisations and social events.

We are here to serve the local community of which we are a part.  Such service is part of our witness to the love of Christ and is fundamental to our life as members of His Church.

Our purpose then is to celebrate our faith in Christ and our following of Him by daily prayer and worship, by serving and caring for others and by promoting Christian concerns for peace, justice and unity both in our society and in the wider world.

Liturgy and worship

St Gabriel’s continues to celebrate the richness of Catholic liturgy.

The Mass is the centre of our liturgical life: Solemn Mass is celebrated each Sunday at 9.30 a.m. and Mass is also offered every Monday, Wednesday, Friday and Saturday as well as on important Holy Days.  The average number of Sunday communicants is 51.  In addition 6 parishioners receive the Blessed Sacrament at home each month.

Evening Prayer and Benediction is celebrated on the first Sunday of the month at 6.00 p.m. and the Stations of the Cross are followed every Sunday during Lent at 6.00 p.m.

A Guild of Prayer meets each month to pray for the sick and all in special need.  The liturgy alternates between the Rosary and the Ministry of Healing with laying on of hands and anointing.

The Sacrament of Reconciliation (Confession) is celebrated before Christmas and Easter and at any time by appointment.

The Office of Morning and Evening Prayer are said daily in church.

Eucharistic Ministers

The following have the bishop’s licence to exercise this ministry:

James Arthurs, Paul Reynolds, Ingrid Trueman and Hilary Williams.

Ingrid, Hilary and Paul are also licensed as pastoral assistants and take the Blessed Sacrament to the sick and housebound both in the parish and in Singleton Hospital.

We are grateful to all our Eucharistic assistants for the ministry they fulfil.

Report on accounts, year ending 31 December 2019
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The accounts are presented on a receipt and payment cash basis and have been examined as
requested by the parish-appointed examiner whose certification is included with the accounts.

Balances 31/12/19

Current Account £15345.22p.
Deposit Account £61141.69p.

St. Gabriel’s Income - Trust Fund £ 4348.81p.

TOTAL £80835.72p.
Investments
Col. Morgan Legacy £6937.14p.
St. Gabriel’s Trust Fund — Swansea &
Brecon Diocesan Fund £103513.84p.
TOTAL £110450.98p.
Liabilities Outstanding Parish Share
In dispute £8000.00p.

In April of 2019 £100,000 of the proceeds from the clergy house sale was invested in the
Swansea & Brecon Diocesan Fund, as can been seen from the above, the original amount has
increased to £103,513.84p. and the dividends have given an extra income of £4348.81p.

The planned giving, Gift Aid and weekly loose has amounted to £43686.48p,. helping us to
meet the Parish Share of £38537.42p. Our parishioners who support Fund Raising events and
Gift Day with their generosity enables us to be able to keep abreast of the overheads and
building expenses. The Parish Share for 2020 is £40849.68p., hopefully we will still able to meet
this cost with your help and generosity, although during the past year we have lost some of our
dedicated parishioners to their home above.

The proceeds from the sale of the clergy house prompted the PCC to invest funds in projects to
protect our church building, these have amounted to £20888.98p. and another £4000 will be
spent at the beginning of 2020.
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Financial Statements year ended 31 December 2019

Note General 2019 2018

Funds Total Total
£ £ £
Receipts and payments account for the year
Receipts
Voluntary Income Planned giving 30,514 30,514 30,996
Loose collections 6,135 6,135 7,926
Donations 7,884 7,884 7,598
For mission 5,716 5,716 3,426
Tax refunds 8,171 8,171 7,780
Generated Income Money raising 2,597 2,597 2,383
Fees 554 554 340
Investment Income 5,031 5,031 413
Other incoming resources — Sale of Clergy House 2a - - 136,184
Total Receipts 66,602 66602 197,046
Payments
Support of Ministry Parish share — Current years 38,537 38,537 35,265
Parochial expenses of Clerics 850 850 468
Parish Activities Maintenance of services 1,751 1,751 1,870
General Parish expenses 2,043 2,043 1,499
Church Property Maintenance of Churches 28,278 28,278 8,939
Maintenance of other property 1,200 1,200 1,367
Grants and Finandal Support Parish Mission 722 722 768
Home/World Mission 5,430 5,430 3,347
Cost of money raising __80 _80 166
Total Payments 78,891 78,891 53,689
Net (Payments) Receipts for the year (12,289) (12,289) 143,357
Refund from RB CIW 2,384 2,384
Transfer to Swansea & Brecon Diocesan Fund (100,000) (100,000) -
Bank and oncall deposit balances at beginning of year 190,741 190,741 47,384

Bank and oncall deposit balances at end of year 80,836 80,836 190,741
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Statement of Assets and Liabilities for the year ended 31 December 2019

Cash Funds

Bank balance

Oncall deposit balances

Swansea & Brecon Diocesan Trust - current income

Other Monetary Assets

Gift Aid receivable

Other — RBCIW capital sum for sale of St Augustine site
Assets retained for Church use

Investment — held by Swansea & Brecon Diocesan Fund
Investment - held by Rep Body (Col Morgan legacy)

Liabilities
Creditors — Parish share

Net Assets

Approved by the Parochial Church Gouncil on

Note General 2019 2018
Funds Total Total
£ £ £
15345 15345 21,948
61,142 61,142 168,793
4,349 4,349 =
80,836  B80.836  190.741
5,500 5,500 5,500
. - 2,384
5.500 5500 2884
100,000 100,000 -
2b 6,533 6,533 6,533
106,533 106,533 6,533
3 (8,000) (8000)  (8.000)
184869 184,869  197.158
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Notes to the Financial Statements
Year ended 31 December 2019

1. Accounting Policies

mmm(ﬂmmlm)mmmpmaredmﬂerewipbmensbaﬁsundﬂm
historical cost convention with items recognised at cost or transaction value unless otherwise stated in the
relevant note(s) to these accounts. The financial statements have been prepared in accordance with the
Statement of Recommended Practice: Accounting and Reporting by Charities preparing their accounts in
accordance with the Financial Reporting Standard applicable in the UK and Republic of Ireland (FRS 102)
issued on 16 July 2014 and the Finandal Reporting Standard applicable in the United Kingdom and
Republic of Treland (FRS 102) section 1A, Smaller Entities and the Charities Act 2011.

Freehold Property.
The Church buildings are vested in the Representative Body of the Church in Wales,
uxwequenﬂy,mofmispmpertyfomlspattofmeaselsofmehﬂsh.

Fund Accounting.
Unrestricted funds are available for use at the discretion of the church in furtherance of

its charitable objectives.
Rsuidedmndsmprsammndswhidxmaybeacpmdedmlymmowmmdobjeds
provided within the terms of the fund. Any funds remaining unspent at the end of the year
are carried forward as a balance on that fund.

Designated funds represent monies made available by the PCC out of General Funds for
the spedific purpose designated when the fund is established.

Incoming Resources.
Are all accounted for gross.

Planned giving collections and donations are recognised when received.
Grants and legacies are accounted for when the PCC is legally entitied to the amounts due.
All other income is generally recognised when it is received.

Resources Expended.
Parish share is paid regularly and is included in expenditure when paid.

All other expenditure is generally recognised when it is paid.
As most of the management activity of the church is carried out by volunteers, this

intangible cost is not induded in the finandial statements as this voluntary contribution to
the use of the church is incalculable.

2. Assets retained for church purposes

a)

b)

medengousemewoudyhddmmxstbyﬂeRepraemaﬁveBodytormebenthofme parish
was sold during 2018 for the sum of £136,184. From the proceeds a sum of £100,000 was invested
with the Swansea & Brecon Trust Fund which had a market Value of £103,514 as at 31 December

2019.

MinvstnuﬁhddbymeRepresenmﬁveBodyﬁmalegaqﬁunmethobndMorganhada
market value of £6,937 at the year end (2018 £6,533).

3. Arrears of Parish Share
Arrears of £8,000 were outstanding at 31 December 2019 (2018 £8,000).



[image: image5.jpg]INDEPENDENT EXAMINER'S REPORT TO THE PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL
PARISH OF ST GABRIEL'S, SWANSEA

1 report to the Parochial Church Coundil on my examination of the acoounts for the year ended 31 December
2019.

Responsibilities and basis of report

As the Parochial Church Coundlwuamnspumiﬂeforﬁneprepamﬁmcfﬁreacmuntshamdamewimme
requirements of the Charities Act 2011 (‘the Act).

1 report in respect of my examination of the Parochial Church Council’s accounts carried out under section 145
of the 2011 Act and in carrying out my examination I have followed all the applicable

Directions given by the Charity Commission under section 145(5)(b) of the 2011 Act.

Independent Examiner's Statement

1 have completed my examination. I confirm that no material matters have come to my attention in
connection with the examination giving me cause to believe that in any material respect:

1) acmunﬂngmurdswerendkeptinrspedofﬂreParEhofStGabﬁdasraMredbysecﬁonlBOof
the Act; or

2) the accounts do not accord with those records.

I have no concerns and have come across no other matters in connection with the examination to which
ion should be drawn in this report in order to enable a proper understanding of the accounts to be
reached.

Signature: Date:
Name: Alan Martin Evans

Qualification: FCA

Name of firm: Rimmer & May
Chartered Accountants

Address: 19 Murray Street
Lianelii
Carmarthenshire
SA15 1AQ
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Schedule of Specific Matters arising
Year end 31 mber 2019

During the preparation of the finandial statements for the above period you confirmed the following spedific
matters:-
) Maintenance of churches indludes:-
£
Polycarbonate Window Protection Guards 13,830

Flooring costs 2,456
South Aisle Roof repairs 2,217
Replacing all existing lights with LED lights 2,136
Boiler maintenance & repairs 781

2. Loose collections for the year amounted to £6,135 (2018 £7,926) — a fall of some 22%.
3. Long standing arrears of Parish share of £8,000 were outstanding at 31 December 2019 (2018 £8,000)
4. Rq).Bodymrd\inWals—PepawnatofmpitalmﬁrsaIeofStAug\sﬂmﬁte:-

The£167¢iffemuabetwemﬁeadmlammtmcdvedofﬂ,zﬂandmevaluemmezomammmsof
£2,384 has been written off to sundry expenses.

1 confirm the above spedific information supplied to Messrs Rimmer & May

Mrs Suzanne Jones (PCC Treasurer)

138 Maghy 2020

Date




[image: image7.jpg]We are very grateful to everyone who has contributed to our Charities for home and overseas
during the year, the list is shown below.

Wi’am Bethlehem Christmas Smiles £1,676.26
Lent Appeal £ 394.50
Cuzco Kid's Street Project £ 705.00
Lesotho Appeal £ 330.00
Christian Aid £ 180.00
DEC - Cyclone Appeal £377.25
Faith in Families £629.23
Jeel al Amal £1305.00 £5597.24

The financial situation at St. Gabriel’s to all intents and purposes looks quite equitable, we pay our
bills on time and can attend to maintenance issues as they occur, but we need to be aware thatina
building over 130 years old any major issues with the roof etc. would wipe out our reserves in an
instant, so good husbandry of our finances is essential.

Many thanks to all for your continued giving of your time, service and money to help our Church
continue to go forward and reach out to those who need our help and prayers.

Suzanne Jones

Parish Treasurer

February, 2020.




Report of the Secretary of the Parochial Church Council

The Parochial Church Council held its customary four routine meetings during the year 2019.  In addition two extraordinary meetings were called to deal with matters that needed urgent attention.  The usual brief meeting was held after the Annual Vestry Meeting in order to elect PCC officers : at this meeting Mr Paul Reynolds was elected as Secretary to the PCC and the Annual Vestry and Mrs Suzanne Jones was elected Treasurer.
At the extraordinary meeting held on 27 January 2019 Council approved the proposal that the parish should request the diocese to make available the balance of funds remaining from the sale of St Augustine’s church (£2,361) in order to pay for repairs to the south aisle roof where a serious ingress of water had been experienced during recent months.  These funds were duly released.

At the meeting of 4 February Council approved a proposal to invest £150,000 from the proceeds of the sale of the clergy house in the diocesan investment trust operated through Brewin Dolphin.  This followed a report from the Treasurer that she had received satisfactory references from other investors in this trust.  The balance was to be retained to meet the cost of repairs to the floor in the hall area and the possible cost of repairs to the south aisle roof.

This decision was modified at the subsequent meeting (1 April) in view of a need to renew the lighting system in the church that had recently become apparent.  Council therefore approved the immediate investment of £100,000 with an additional sum at a later date, to be determined after work on the lighting system and the windows and any other necessary maintenance work had been carried out and paid for.  The initial investment of £100,000 was duly made that month but since then no further sums have been invested in view of the further maintenance work detailed in the Churchwardens’ report, although at the extraordinary meeting of 20 October it was agreed that a further £30,000 should be invested once any financial uncertainties resulting from the UK’s departure from the EU had subsided.
Also at the April meeting Council heard that the parish was seriously deficient in its compliance with the Church in Wales requirement that clergy and certain categories of volunteers and employees should undertake a Disclosure and Barring Service check and hold a current certificate.  It appeared that only one of the required individuals held this certificate.  This deficiency has now been corrected and the parish is fully compliant with the regulations. 
The question of fitting polycarbonate protective covering to the windows at the east end of the church was discussed at the January, April and June meetings.  At the last of these Council approved the proposal that this covering should be applied to all stained glass windows in the chancel, Lady chapel and at the east end of the north aisle.  This was subsequently carried out.

A Church in Wales poster providing a summary of the Church’s safeguarding policy was circulated prior to the meeting of 30 September.  This policy was duly adopted and a signed copy has been put on public display.

It was also agreed at the same meeting that the churchwardens should seek quotes for the cost of the necessary repairs to the flooring on the south side of the social area within the church.  Subsequently, at its extraordinary meeting of 20 October, it was agreed to leave the final decision to the wardens, subject to a maximum expenditure equivalent to the highest of the quotes that had been received.  This work was duly carried out.
Paul Reynolds

PCC Secretary
Churchwardens’ report

We offer our thanks to all who throughout the year have provided fund-raising events and parish lunches : these are detailed in the various reports.  These not only provide essential funding but also fellowship between members of our congregation and our community as a whole.
Last year it was noted that major repair work was needed to the south aisle roof.  At the start of this year the work was undertaken and has proved successful in preventing any further water ingress.  This was only the start of expenditure as during the year the following work has been completed :
· Replace all existing high level flood lights with new energy efficient units
· Fix polycarbonate plastic protective sheets to stained glass windows in the sanctuary, Lady chapel and St Nicholas chapel 
· Remove an area of flooring to the south of the social area and replace with a concrete sub floor covered with a non-slip flooring
· An order has been placed for the renewal of the roof to the garage belonging to the church.  This work is to commence during January 2020.
Once again this year the attendance at our service of Carols by candlelight and Benediction continues to be of a high number.  Many were in family groups with children.  It is pleasing to see that there are people who are not regular worshippers at St Gabriel’s but who join us at this service to celebrate the Nativity of Our Lord.
We thank our congregation for their continued financial generosity during the year which not only enables us to pay our Ministry Share but also maintains the upkeep of St Gabriel’s.  We trust that this will continue during 2020 and with this in mind wish to inform you that St Gabriel’s Church Gift Day will be on Corpus Christi, Sunday 14 June.

Of course our thanks are not only for finance but to all our sidespeople and all members of the church for their support and assistance over the past twelve months, whether it be through flower arranging, church cleaning or maintenance.  Without this freely given support and friendship St Gabriel’s would not be the welcoming, worshipping community it is.  Many thanks and God bless you all.

Final thanks must be given for the support given to us and the dedicated ministry given by our Parish Priest, Fr Mark, together with the faithful assistance of our honorary priests, Fr Brian, Fr Peter, Fr George and Fr David, all providing us with spiritual guidance and friendship.  Our clergy are in turn supported by our sacristan, MCs (masters of ceremonies), servers of the sanctuary and our organist Stephen and the choir, all contributing to provide the fine liturgy we associate with St Gabriel’s.

Keith Rogers, Vicar’s Warden

Christopher Jones, People’s Warden

Fund-raising report

This year it was agreed we would not have a Christmas Fair in November but would try to incorporate some of the Christmas stalls into the Summer Fête which was held on Saturday 8 June.
To facilitate this, the floor area within the church needed to accommodate the additional stalls was made available by moving pews from the central area of the nave.  This turned out to work well and gave ample room for people to move around with ease, making the day enjoyable and successful.
On the evening of Wednesday 18 September we held or Quiz Night.  This turned out to have had the best attendance for many years.  The quizmaster, Peter Lloyd, presented us with questions on a variety of very interesting topics.  Hopefully people who attended will convey to others what a great social evening it was and encourage more to attend in 2020. 
On Thursday 28 November 41 people boarded a coach and made the journey to what was the 27th year of the Worcester Victorian Christmas Fayre.  The, previous two years the trip had been to the Gloucester Quays market; this had been enjoyable but it was felt a change of venue would be good and we were not disappointed.  The stall holders and various people amongst the crowd were dressed in Victorian costume which gave a sense of theatre to the event.  A good day was had by all.
Unfortunately we are unable to have as many fund-raising events as we have had in the past for various reasons, but thanks are given to all who continue to give their time and considerable effort and to all who support these events resulting in £1,844.00 being raised for church funds this year.
In addition to this sum there are the ongoing Sunday morning coffee, sale of greetings cards, ladies’ fashion shows at Rowberrys and eBay sales of donated goods, all of which are declared in the Parish Magazine during the year.
Keith Rogers

Chairman, Fund Raising Committee
Fund-raising on Gumtree and eBay

To support our parishes fundraising efforts I have been selling on behalf of the parish items donated by parishioners on the internet platforms: Gumtree and eBay.  Since May 2019 I have sold items including a colour tv, oak mirror, car valeting kit and petrol strimmer (to name just a few).  To date this has raised the sum of £ 270.00. 

I would like to thank everyone for their very kind generosity and confirm that this fundraising venture is continuing.  

Paul Kennedy

Stewardship

As a parish we remain totally reliant on the impressive generosity of  our congregation who utilise a variety of means to contribute their financial support to the maintenance of our services and ministry and to enable us to met our obligations to the Diocese.
In addition to the weekly envelope scheme and the use of the open plate we have an encouraging use by a number of our contributors have elected to use the Church in Wales Gift Direct scheme.  This has the double benefit to the parish of providing a consistent and regular amount of income each month as well as the gift aid this attracts being paid directly into the parish bank account.  It also saves  the Stewardship officer having to claim the gift aid in respect of these contributions each year from HMRC!

The increase in parish share we face in the coming year (some £200 each month ) will require a renewed Stewardship drive in 2020.  I remain very grateful for the support the parish has always shown to these initiatives in the past.

Richard Verge

Diocesan Conference

The 2019 Diocesan Conference was held at the Cathedral on Saturday 12th October.  Archbishop John opened the Conference with his presidential address which highlighted the need to work towards becoming an Eco Diocese.  After a presentation by Gill Knight conference members voted to accept the motion.

The conference also heard from Tim Hollingdale, the ministry area development officer; Faith in Families’ Sharon Atkins and Dr Sian Millar who spoke about the work the charity is doing in its local communities and Rev Roger Faulkner from Open Doors which works in over 60 countries supplying Bibles, training church leaders and providing practical support and emergency relief.

Stephen Dunn 

Deanery Conference

The delegates of the Deanery of Afon Tawe (Swansea) met three times during the year, St Thomas, Brynmill and Ystalyfera.

In St Stephen’s Church, Danygraig we were given a brief talk by the Director of Communications for the Diocese, Eryl Jones, on the increasing use of social media in promoting the work and the services of our parishes as most of us use some format i.e. web sites, facebook etc. in promoting ourselves.  Thankfully the Vicar of St Thomas saved the day by broadening the topic with his in-depth knowledge of the subject as the guest speaker had run out of things to say.

In May we at St Gabriel’s were the host to the Conference where Jill Knight talked to us about the ‘Eco Church’.  We were informed of the ways we could reduce our carbon footprint and also reduce our energy bills.  Should we feel inclined to follow the Eco Church philosophy we were encouraged to complete an on-line survey to see where we stood and take up initiatives to reduce our energy usage.  All well and good but any worthwhile reductions initially required a large financial outlay.

As is the case in Deanery Conferences a hearty cup of tea and some cake rounded off the afternoon session.  For those who were in for the ‘long haul’ Evening Prayer was followed by the Rite of Exposition and Benediction, which was, I’m sure, a mystery to many of those who stayed to the bitter end.

The final Conference was held in St David’s Church, Ystalyfera in the Swansea Valley and presented by Tim Hollingdale who is the Ministry Area Development Officer.  We were informed of the support offered in the formation of the Ministry Area teams by identifying gifts and skills, signposting resources and facilitating development in line with the Diocesan Vision – his words not mine!  Two questions were put to us (1) Ministry Areas – good or bad?  (2) Can they work?  The resounding replies, I’m afraid, were in the negative, much like the responses received in England.
Chris Jones
Health and safety report
In the past year only one accident was reported.  A fall was entered in the accident book.  All the procedures required by legislation were followed and I am pleased to say that the person concerned is as active as ever within the church.

The hazardous area at the back of the church is marked off and arrangements for the whole of this area are in hand.

There are no other incidents to report.  The necessary inspections have been carried out and official certificates issued.

Thank you all for your support and vigilance

Norman Whitlock

Health and Safety Officer
Magazine Editor’s report

The Magazine has continued to appear on a regular basis.  Twelve issues were produced during the year 2019, each containing 16 pages of editorial matter, a total of 192 pages for the complete year.  With the exception of the December issue, when Christmas closure arrangements and the pressure of university business prevented this, the Magazine continues to be produced in the print room in Swansea University and we are indebted to Andrew Treharne for his unfailing helpfulness.  The December issue was produced at Eastmoor Resources Centre and we are grateful to the staff there for fitting this solitary issue into what was am unusually busy period for them.

The normal print run during the year was 70 copies.  Some months, all of these copies are disposed of in one way or another whilst in other months a number remain unsold.  It seems quite unpredictable and there is no discernible pattern.

The Magazine continues to comprise a combination of parochial announcements, local contributions and material culled from external sources.  In seeking out content in this third category, the editor attempts to identify material that he believes will be of interest to readers, or at least, which ought to be of interest.
With one exception, current advertisers all renewed their advertisements.  A new advertiser was speedily found for the slot that thus became available and consequently the Magazine continues to show a financial surplus.
I continue to be grateful to the clergy and other regular contributors and to all who have supplied me with material.  I am always glad of these and would encourage members of the congregation to continue to pass on any suitable items that they might come across.

Paul Reynolds
St Gabriel’s Guild of Prayer

The Guild of Prayer continues to meet on the second Monday of the month at 10.00 a.m. in the Lady Chapel to pray for the sick and suffering, and for people in situations of need.  We have the Ministry of Healing and the Holy Rosary on alternate months.

It has been very pleasing this year to have an increase in attendance at both services.

Should you wish any sick or needy person to be remembered in our prayers, please pass on your request to Fr Mark or to me.

Hilary Roberts
Music at St Gabriel’s

Our contribution to the wonderful liturgy at St Gabriel’s is a definite privilege for us.  I am indebted to the ladies for their support and commitment in ensuring we sing the responsorial psalm whenever possible.  My sincere thanks to Mrs Chrystal Roberts who is always so willing to deputise for me when necessary.  The encouragement we receive from Fr Mark and others is always much appreciated

Stephen Dunn

Organist and Choir Master

St Gabriel’s team of servers

‘God has appointed in the church first apostles, second prophets, third teachers; then deeds of power, then gifts of healing, forms of assistance, forms of leadership, various kinds of tongues’ (1 Corinthians 12.28).

The ministry of Servers is the ministry of ‘assistance,’ At St Gabriel’s this ministry of assistance is provided by a small dedicated team.  To fulfil this ministry we must know what we are doing, why we are doing it and how we should be doing it.  It is no good just saying to someone 'Carry this candle' or 'Pour water over these hands', we should know why it is important that these things are done and what and why they add to the liturgy.  

For the liturgy is both the work of the people of God in worship of the one true God and it is a visual re-enactment of the essentials of our catholic faith – of the proclamation of the Word and the celebration of the Sacraments.  Our team of servers at St Gabriel’s help to ensure that all of this is done to the highest standards.

To support this, we meet four times a year after Mass when we come together to help each other develop not only practical but spiritual skills as we meet in worship, fellowship, guidance and training.

The ministry of servers is a ‘quiet one’ and often goes unnoticed but makes an enormous contribution to our Catholic worship here in Saint Gabriel’s.  The servers hope to raise not only an understanding of the ‘hows’ and ‘whys’ of serving but also to encourage each other who serve and also to support the congregation with their worship.  Through raising awareness of this ministry and of those who serve at the altar it is hoped that others will begin to explore this essential role in the service of God and his Church and will come forward to join us.

Paul Kennedy
on behalf of the serving team

Luncheon Club

Once again the Luncheon Club can report a successful season both in the number of meals and the number of diners and also a goodly sum for the church and for our annual charities.  We held 13 lunches in 2019, three for our charitable programmes and ten to raise funds for church.  The funds raised show clearly our best year yet, raising £4,527 in total allowing us to pass £945 on to our charities and £3,300 to the church at Gift Day, retaining a small balance for operating costs.  Attendance has been very good averaging above 40 for each meal over the year and peaking at 60 for the Christmas lunch, 60 representing our maximum capacity.

The catering team is extremely pleased to see their efforts rewarded with healthy attendance numbers at the meals and the generosity shown by diners towards the raffle, both buying tickets and donating prizes.  These are a significant part of our success.  Add to this the pleasure which is obvious at the tables, manifested in continuous conversations throughout and after the meal.

We feel that we have a winning format; please continue to come and if you haven't attended yet come and see what you are missing.

Katheryn Lloyd

Children’s area
Following approval by the PCC and with Fr Mark’s encouragement an article was placed in the parish magazine last year suggesting that a space should be provided in church for families and children to access during services.  May I take this opportunity to thank everyone who contributed financially, practically and by offering their best wishes and encouragement in the establishment of this space.  To clarify its role and function, this area was never meant to be a ‘Sunday School’ or have a designated parishioner in attendance during Mass, the table area  is a ‘resource’ to be used by families with their children where the parent or guardian will always be in attendance as the ‘responsible adult’.  The table area will therefore act has a ‘symbol’ of welcome and ‘inclusion’ to children and their families.  This resource aims to be continually updated, in line with the Church’s liturgical calendar and feast days.

When families have used this space their feed back has been very positive, and they have appreciated that their needs have been taken into account.

Children and families are equal members of the Body of Christ and it is important that we stay ‘in wait’ ready to welcome them unconditionally when they come to join us in worship. 

We welcome any ideas of how this ‘space’ can be developed. 

Paul and Alison Kennedy

Lesotho Friends

We continue to support Lesotho through the charity Dolen Cymru.  The parish lunch held in May was specifically in support of this cause and a total of £327.20 was raised.
Joan Davies
St Gabriel’s Flower Guild

Each year our dedicated group of flower arrangers work so hard to keep our church looking so beautiful.  The arrangements each week give so much pleasure to us all but for the festivals it is safe to say that all the stops are pulled out and the church looks its very best.  This could not be achieved without the generous donations of our parishioners.  Their financial help is so important if we are to have a suitable display of flowers on these occasions.

However, you may have noticed that there seem to be fewer and fewer names on the flower rota every year.  To make sure that we are able to maintain our standards we really could do with a few more people who are willing to share in the rota.

If you might be interested in helping from time to time, there is no need to hold back even if you doubt your ability to produce a suitable arrangement.  The current members of the team would be more than happy to supply a bit of training.

Audrey Mackintosh

Joyce Phillips

‘Faith in Families’
In 2018 we had an increase in the number of parishioners participating in the boxes scheme used by the diocesan Faith in Families initiative.  As a result we had a substantial increase in our overall giving, up from £458 in 2017 to a magnificent £603 in 2018.  Last year, 2019, we raised £629 through the boxes scheme.

‘Faith in Families’ is a registered charity and a social initiative of the Diocese of Swansea and Brecon, an integral part of our Christian faith and practice, and uses the money it receives to provide support and guidance for people who are in need throughout the diocese.  Direct work in Swansea takes place in the communities of Bonymaen, Clase and Portmead, three of the most deprived areas of the city – where poverty is at some of the highest levels in Wales.

As society changes and government agendas change, we are finding funding from government and local authority sources to continue this work decreasing dramatically, and in some cases this source of funding has ceased altogether.  We are looking to diversify some of our work and services in order to try and keep to values and our vision as set out in our mission statement: ‘inspire, believe, succeed’.

We, as parishioners of St Gabriel’s parish, can play our part in these exciting projects by continuing to give generously to the ‘Faith in Families’ scheme through increasing our giving through the boxes scheme.  If you don’t already have a box then please seriously consider joining the scheme.  Let us make every effort to ensure the continuation of this work done in Christ’s name in and by our diocese, for ‘People matter, whoever, whatever and wherever they are’.

Boxes are available at any time from myself or please ask one of the Wardens.

Ann Jackson
Boxes Scheme Organiser

Brynmill Primary School and Ysgol Bryn-y-Mor

Classes from both schools visit St Gabriel’s.  Fr Mark regularly takes assembly at Brynmill Primary School.  Brynmill Primary School hold their annual Christmas carol service in the church.
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